FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES

by

Büşra Cengiz

B.S., Chemistry Education, Marmara University, 2013

Submitted to the Institute for Graduate Studies in Science and Engineering in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science

> Graduate Program in Chemistry Boğaziçi University 2016

Dedicated to my family

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Firstly, I would like to thank my thesis supervisor Prof. Amitav SANYAL. He always supported me while working in this lab and he was always behind me whenever I had a problem. I gained a different point of view thanks to his solutions and advice. Also I would like to thank Assoc. Prof. Rana SANYAL for supportive approach.

I would like to thank Assoc. Prof. Hakan DURMAZ for giving his valuable time and attending my defense jury.

I would specially like to thank my hood mate Tuğçe for all supports and thank for everything that she has taught me since I came in this lab.

I would like to thank all members of Sanyal lab, Laura, Burcu, Mehmet, Sadık, Yavuz, Duygu, Elif, Merve, Nergiz, İsmail, Özlem, Filiz, Azize, Gizem and Ülkü for their scientific assistance, each answer to my endless questions and make such a cheerful lab ambient.

Also, I would like to thank my soul mate, Harun, you have always been there every time I need you.

I owe my mother and father the most valuable thank. During my all education life, they always believed and supported me no matter what the issue is. They are not only my family also my best friend. Finally, I dedicated my thesis to them. I am proud of being their little daughter.

This work was supported by The Scientific and Technological Research Council of Turkey (TÜBİTAK) (113Z235).

ABSTRACT

In this study, cleavable microcapsules were obtained using self-assembly and crosslinking of magnetic nanoparticles at the oil-water interface. To achieve this, iron oxide nanoparticles coated with oleic acid were synthesized and they were coated with three different linkers including azide and alkyne parts, one of which contained a disulfide bond linkage. Since disulfide bonds can be degraded with thiol compounds, they render these microcapsules cleavable. A water in toluene emulsion system including both nanoparticles and Cu(I) catalyst was prepared. By shaking the emulsion, microcapsules were fabricated via Cu(I) catalyzed Huisgen reaction involving cycloaddition of azides and alkynes. Thus, stable microcapsules made through covalent crosslinking of coated iron oxide nanoparticles were obtained. These microcapsules were characterized using microscope and SEM images. Also, FITC labeled dextran was encapsulated within these microcapsules and their release in the presence of dithiothreitol was demonstrated using fluorescence microscopy.

ÖZET

Bu çalışmada ilk olarak oleik asit kaplı demir oksit nanoparçacıklar sentezlendi. Daha sonra üç farklı bağlayıcı ve oleic asit arasında gerçekleşen yer değiştirme reaksiyonu sonucunda bağlayıcılar ile kaplandılar. Üç bağlayıcıdan bir tanesi diğerlerinden farklı olarak disulfit bağı taşımaktadır. Disülfit bağı tiol içeren maddeler ile bozulabilir. Bu özellik disülfit bağı içeren mikrokapsüllere daha sonra kırılabilirlik özelliği kazandırır. Yer değiştirme reaksiyonları ile demir oksit parçacıklar kaplandıktan sonra toluen içinde demir oksit parçacıklar, su içinde Cu(I) kataliz emülsiyonu kullanılarak azid ve alkin grupları arasında bir klik reaksiyon meydana getirerek içlerinde su bulunan mikrokapsüller elde edilmiştir. Oluşturulan mikrokapsüller pek çok alanda kullanabilir. Bu alanlardan bir tanesi biyomoleküller için taşıyıcı görev görmeleridir. Bu amaçla mikrokapsüllerin içine bir floresans boya konmuş ve oluşturulan mikrokapsüllerin bu özelliğe sahip oldukları boyanın mikrokapsüllerden salınımı kontrol edilerek gösterilmiştir.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS iv
ABSTRACT v
ÖZET vi
TABLE OF CONTENTS
LIST OF FIGURES ix
LIST OF TABLES
LIST OF ACRONYMS/ABBREVIATIONS xiv
1. INTRODUCTION
1.1. Microcapsules or Colloidosomes1
1.1.1. Molecular Self Assembly
1.1.2. Building Blocks for Colloidal Microcapsules
1.1.3. Iron Oxide Nanoparticles
1.1.4. Pickering Emulsions
1.1.5. Crosslinking NPs at The Liquid Liquid Interface
1.1.6. Crosslinking NPs at the Dispersed Phase11
1.2. Click Chemistry 12
1.3. Thiol-Disufide Bond Exchange Systems 14
2. AIM OF THE STUDY 16
3. EXPERIMENTAL
3.1. Methods and Materials 17
3.2. Synthesis of Iron Oxide Nanoparticles 17
3.3. Synthesis of Linkers 17
3.3.1. Synthesis of Disulfide Bond and Alkyne Containing Linker 17
3.3.2. Synthesis of Azide Containing Linker
3.4. Place Exchange Reactions with Iron Oxide NPs
3.4.1. Place Exchange Reaction: Disulfide Bond Containing Alkyne
Functionalized Iron Oxide NPs18
3.4.2. Place Exchange Reaction: Azide Functionalized Iron Oxide NPs 19

3.4.3. Place Exchange Reaction: Alkyne Functionalized Iron Oxide NPs	19
4. RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS	20
4.1. Fabrication of Microcapsules	20
4.1.1. Synthesis of Iron Oxide Nanoparticles	20
4.1.2. Functionalization of Iron Oxide NPs with Alkyne Containing Linker	21
4.1.3. Functionalization of Iron Oxide NPs with Azide Containing Linker	22
4.1.4. Functionalization of Iron Oxide NPs with 10 Undecynoic Acid	23
4.1.5. Synthesis of Microcapsules	24
4.2. Encapsulation of Fluorescent Dye into the Microcapsules	28
4.3. Cleavage of Redox Responsive Microcapsules with DTT	29
4.4. Dye Release from Microcapsules by Using DTT Cleavage	30
5. CONCLUSION	34
REFERENCES	35
APPENDIX A: IR, ¹ H NMR AND COPYRIGHTS	43

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1. Colloidosomes (a) polystyrene melamine formaldehyde containing
at the oil water interfaces [4]. (b) containing polystyrene particles
at the toluene water interfaces [1]1
Figure 1.2. Self-assembled structures formed by self-assembly [56]2
Figure 2.1. Cleavable microcapsules formation via click reaction
Figure 3.1. Synthesis of linker containing disulfide bond
Figure 3.2. Synthesis of azide containing linker
Figure 4.1. FT-IR spectrum of oleic acid coated iron oxide NPs
Figure 4.2. TEM image of oleic acid coated iron oxide NPs
Figure 4.3. Structure of alkyne and disulfide bond containing linker
Figure 4.4. Synthesis of disulfide bond containing iron oxide NPs
Figure 4.5. FT-IR spectrum of alkyne functionalized iron oxide NPs
Figure 4.6. Structure of azide containing linker.
Figure 4.7. Synthesis of azide functionalized iron oxide nanoparticles
Figure 4.8. FT-IR spectrum of azide functionalized iron oxide NPs 23
2.5.12
Figure 4.9 Structure of linker containing alkypa group 23
1 igure 7.7. Structure of miker containing arkyne group

Figure 4.10. Synthesis of alkyne functionalized iron oxide NPs
Figure 4.11. FT-IR spectrum of alkyne functionalized iron oxide NPs
Figure 4.12. Schematic illustration of formation of microcapsules
Figure 4.13. MCs a) with and b) without disulfide bond
Figure 4.14. Optical images of MCs with and without disulfide bond before (a, b) and after wash (c, d), respectively
Figure 4.15. Optical micrographs 1 day after, MCs with and without disulfide bond (a, b) and after dried (c, d), respectively26
Figure 4.16. Optical micrographs 1 week after, MCs with and without disulfide bond (a, b), respectively
Figure 4.17. SEM images of dried MCs
Figure 4.18. Magnetic properties of MCs
Figure 4.19. MCs containing dex-FITC with (a) and without (b) disulfide bond 28
Figure 4.20. Cleavage of MCs with 200 mM DTT a) with and b) without disulfide bond29
Figure 4.21. Cleavage of MCs with 25 mM DTT a) with and b) without disulfide bond
Figure 4.22. Release of dextran-FITC from MCs

Figure 4.23. Release of dextran-FITC from MCs with disulfide bond
Figure 4.24. Release of dextran-FITC from MCs without disulfide bond
Figure 4.25. Lack of release of dextran-FITC from MCs without disulfide bond 32
Figure A.1. FT-IR spectrum of oleic acid coated iron oxide nanoparticles
Figure A.2. ¹ H NMR spectrum of linker bearing azide group
Figure A.3. H NMR spectrum of linker containing both disulfide bond and alkyne group
Figure A.4. Copyright License of [1]45
Figure A.5. Copyright License of [3]46
Figure A.6. Copyright License of [4]47
Figure A.7. Copyright License of [5]48
Figure A.8. Copyright License of [6]49
Figure A.9. Copyright License of [31]50
Figure A.10. Copyright License of [34]51
Figure A.11. Copyright License of [35]
Figure A.12. Copyright License of [37]53
Figure A.13. Copyright License of [38]

Figure A.14. Copyright License of [39]	55
Figure A.15. Copyright License of [46]	56
Figure A.16. Copyright License of [54]	57
Figure A.17. Copyright License of [56]	58

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.1 Strength of non-covalent interactions	2
---	---

LIST OF ACRONYMS/ABBREVIATIONS

Au NPs	Gold Nanoparticles	
CDCl ₃	Deuterated Chloroform	
СТА	Chain Transfer Agent	
DCC	N,N'-Dicyclohexylcarbodiimide	
DCM	Dichloromethane	
Dex-FITC	Fluorescein Isothiocyanate-Dextran	
DMAP	4-Dimethylaminopyridine	
DMSO	Dimethyl Sulfoxide	
DTT	Dithiothreitol	
EtOAc	Ethyl Acetate	
EtOH	Ethyl Alcohol	
FT-IR	Fourier Transform Infrared	
GSH	Glutathione	
KI	Potassium İodide	
MCs	Microcapsules	
Na ₂ SO ₄	Sodium Sulfate	
NaAsc	Sodium Ascorbate	
NaCl	Sodium Chloride	
NaN ₃	Sodium Azide	
NMR	Nuclear Magnetic Resonance	
NPs	Nanoparticles	
PGMA	Poly (Glycerol Monomethacrylate)	
РНРМА	Poly (2-Hydroxy Propyl Methacrylate)	
ROMP	Ring Opening Metathesis Polymerization	
SEM	Scanning Electron Microscope	
TEM	Transmission Electron Microscope	
UV	Ultraviolet	

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1. Microcapsules or Colloidosomes

Microcapsules or colloidosomes are permeable spherical capsules composed of colloidal nano- or micro- particles. Colloidal microcapsules are useful materials for a number of area because of their high surface area, large internal volume and stability [1]. Using them as drug delivery agent, catalyst support and encapsulants are only a few of these areas [2]. In addition to these properties, the permeability, mechanical strength and biocompatibility of capsules obtained from nanoparticles can be altered by changing the core or ligands of the colloidal building blocks [3]. As an illustration microcapsules composed of polymeric and metal nanoparticles are shown below (Figure 1.1).



Figure 1.1. Colloidosomes (a) polystyrene melamine formaldehyde containing at the oil water interfaces [4]. (b) containing polystyrene particles at the toluene water interfaces [1].

There are two widely used methods that are used to obtain stable and multifunctional microcapsules. One of them is that coalesced lipids and polymers spontaneously. The other way is to prepare an emulsion and stabilize it with colloidal particles at the water-oil interface [5]. In latter method, metal and polymeric nanoparticles have been used. Nano- and microcapsules made using inorganic nanoparticles are attractive since they benefit from the electrical, magnetic and optical feature of nanoparticles. Because of this reason fabrication of microcapsules using gold or iron oxide nanoparticles have been extensively investigated.

1.1.1. Molecular Self Assembly

In order to fabricate nano- and microcapsules using self-assembly at oil-water interface, it is important to use building blocks that have some intermolecular interactions between them. Such intermolecular interactions will increase the stability of these constructs due to increased cohesive forces between particles. The molecular self-assembly process involves spontaneous organization of molecules. Without an effect or administration from an external source, self-assembly between molecules can occur through various non-covalent interactions. Hydrogen bonding, metal ligand coordination, hydrophobic forces, van der Waals forces, pi-pi interactions and electrostatic effect shown in the table 1.1 are a few of these interactions [6].

Type of Non-Covalent Interactions	Strength (kJ mol ⁻¹)
Hydrogen Bond	2-30
Metal Ligand	0-400
Hydrophobic	<10
Van Der Waals Forces	0.1-1
Pi-Pi Interactions	0-10
Electrostatic Effect	1-20

Table 1.1 Strength of non-covalent interactions.

Microstructures constructed from self-assembly of molecules can be seen in nature. For example, many biological systems like the phospholipid bilayer cell membrane and liposomal constructs are arranged through self-assembly (Figure 1.2).



Figure 1.2. Self-assembled structures formed by self-assembly [56].

Scientists have been inspired by nature to employ self-assembly process as a tool to construct micelles, microspheres, vesicles, self-assembled monolayers or colloidal microcapsules [7].

Self-assembled nano- and microparticles at the emulsion interface can be used for making nano and micro scale assemblies, capsules and ultra thin sheets [1]. In order to make microcapsules with numerous functionalities, several approaches based on self-assembly and templates were introduced [8].

1.1.2. Building Blocks for Colloidal Microcapsules

Colloidal particles play an important role as building blocks for outer surface of colloidal microcapsules. Microcapsules constructed using well-defined colloidal particles provide an alternative option based on polymer and lipid systems [9]. One of the methods widely used for fabrication of these MCs involves stabilizing emulsions via self-assembled nano or micro particles at the emulsion interface. There are many kinds of colloidosomes which have generated, such as liposomes [10], polymersomes [11,12] and polyelectrode capsules [13,14].

Nanoparticles (NPs) can be used as receptor to outer surface triggers (e.g. magnetic fields or laser) in order to control the release from fabricated materials [15]. Besides, the assembled colloidal particles at the liquid liquid interface may end up with well-organized structures with unique electronic, magnetic and optical characteristics arising from the assembly [16]. These characteristics of MCs can be controlled by changing their size and macro and nanoscopic level effects [1,17].

1.1.3. Iron Oxide Nanoparticles

Magnetic particles size (nano or micro) are desirable for lots of area such as magnetic recording, biological and medical applications [18]. One of the up and coming particle is different iron oxide nanoparticle types; magnetite (Fe₃O₄), maghemite (γ -Fe₃O₄) and hematite (α -Fe₃O₄). Owing to their small size and super-

paramagnetic manner, these are often used as materials for drug delivery, hyperthermia, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) contrast agent [19], magnetic cell labeling and sensors [20-25]. Additionally, iron oxide nanoparticle's non-toxicity and high biocompatibility make them favorable for biotechnology fields [21].

Since NPs have large surface area to volume ratio, they have tendency toward agglomerate to reduce their surface energy [22]. Thereby the magnetic nanoparticles need to be coated with a surfactant for the purpose of decreasing their surface energy. This surface coating of nanoparticles also plays a key role on their properties and applications [23]. Oleic acid is the most preferred surfactant to modify the surface of magnetic particles hence it has higher affinity towards the surface of magnetic particle compared to other surfactants [24,25].

In the last decades, several methods have been introduced for the fabrication of iron oxide NPs based on stability, biocompability, control of shape and monodispersity. Co-precipitation, thermal decomposition, hydrothermal synthesis, microemulsion and sonochemical synthesis are some of the most conventional methods to synthesize iron oxide nanoparticles. All types can fabricate high quality nanoparticles but co-precipitation method is the most common way to produce iron oxide NPs owing to its simplicity and scalability. It utilizes mixing of ferric and ferrous ions with 1:2 equivalents at room temperature or at high temperature. The type of salt used such as chlorides, the ferric and ferrous ions ratio, temperature, pH value, ionic strength of the environment and the other reaction features are important because they define that how iron oxide NPs will be in terms on the diameter and shape [26].



Figure 1.3. (a) Fe₃O₄ NPs were formed via co-precipitation method (scale bar: 30nm).(b) Fe₃O₄ NPs were formed via thermal decomposition method.

Figure 1.3. shows two examples which were synthesized NPs by using different methods and for different applications [27].

1.1.4. Pickering Emulsions

Routes to colloidal microcapsules mostly rely on the self-assembled colloidal particles at the interface to minimize interfacial energy between two immiscible liquids, typically oil and water. The first self-assembled formation was disclosed for the first time by Ramsden in 1903 [28]. However, it was termed as Pickering emulsions after S.U. Pickering published the article in 1907 [29]. After that, this process caught little attention till 1990. Since Velev and coworkers exhibited this approach's potential to use oil-water emulsions as template for obtaining of novel colloid-based materials [30], an increased attention has been paid towards Pickering emulsions.

Yoe Li and co-workers synthesized plasmonic colloidosomes based on Au nanospheres by using a reverse water-1-butanol emulsion system (Figure 1.4) [31]. As can be seen from SEM analysis, colloidosomes based on Au NPs were obtained and most of them showed spherical shapes and only a few were damaged. From some images it can be clearly inferred that these colloidosomes have hollow interiors.



Figure 1.4. SEM images of the self-assembled Au PCs (a, b). Scanning-TEM image of single Au PC (c). SEM images of the broken Au PCs with different size (d, f).

To understand the reason for stabilization of Pickering emulsion, Pieranski demonstraded the drop in interfacial energy is connected to both effective radius (r) and interfacial tensions of particles [32]. The basic equation (1.1) is:

$$\Delta E = -\frac{\pi r^2}{\gamma_{o/w}} \left[\gamma_{o/w} - \left(\gamma_{p/w} - \gamma_{p/o} \right) \right]^2$$
(1.1)

Where $\gamma_{p/o}$ = interfacial energy of particle-oil systems, $\gamma_{p/w}$ = interfacial energy of particle-water systems and $\gamma_{o/w}$ = interfacial energy of oil-water systems.

Stabilization of particles at the oil water interface is strongly controlled by their size. That means that for smaller NPs energy gain will be lower and the assembly will not be as stable when compared to larger NPs [33]. As a result, larger particles can be absorbed at the oil water interface irreversibly and produce stable emulsions while smaller NPs can be absorbed much more weakly.



Figure 1.5. Schematic representation of particles migration via size selectivity at the surface of droplets (a). Confocal microscopy images of droplets composed of smaller CdSe particles (b) and after addition of larger particles (c).

Russell and co-workers showed the NPs adsorption at the liquid liquid interface via size selectivity by using fluorescent CdSe quantum dots. At first, in order to make a stable emulsion, they took smaller CdSe NPs which possessed green fluorescence and added them into the oil phase. Then, they added larger CdSe NPs which fluoresced red to the media. After observed that larger NPs adsorbed on the droplets and replaced with the smaller ones (Figure 1.5) [34].

Wettability of NPs is other key factor for the assembly at liquid-liquid interface. Using Young's equation, the relation between interfacial energies and contact angle (1.2) can be obtained;

$$\cos\theta = \frac{\gamma_{po} - \gamma_{pw}}{\gamma_{ow}} \tag{1.2}$$

According to Young's equation, γ_{po} , γ_{pw} and γ_{ow} are the interfacial tensions of particle-oil, particle-water and oil-water interface, respectively where the θ = contact angle. So, when a particle has contact angle less than 90°, it shows hydrophilic characteristic, in other words, the particle will be wetted mostly by water ($\gamma_{po} > \gamma_{pw}$). On the other hand, if the particle has contact angle larger than 90°, than particle will be wetted by oil more than water ($\gamma_{po} > \gamma_{pw}$). Only intermediate contact angle value can provide the most stable Pickering emulsions, in that situation $\theta = 90^{\circ}$ and $\gamma_{po} = \gamma_{pw}$ (Figure 1.6).



Figure 1.6. Wettability of particle in an oil-water interface [35].

Not only the size and wettability but also interactions between particles at the emulsion interface acts a crucial role in the self-assembly part. Lots of interfacial forces including capillary, solvation, electrostatic, van der Waals and fluctuation forces are connected with conducting these interactions at the interface [36].

1.1.5. Crosslinking NPs at the Oil Water Interface

Crosslinking is the process of chemically bonding of two or more participants by a covalent bond. In general, these linkages are stable mechanically and thermally i.e. once they form, they are difficult to break. Therefore, often, cross-linked products are not reversible.

The most direct way for crosslinking NPs at the liquid-liquid interface is through their surface ligands via chemical bonds or interactions. There are two types of crosslinking methods; covalent interactions between NPs and non-covalent interactions between NPs.

<u>1.1.5.1. Covalent Interaction between Nanoparticles.</u> Covalent crosslinking between ligands produces distinguishable mechanical coherence and stability for the NP assemblies. In a work belonging to Lin and co-workers, ring opening metathesis polymerization (ROMP) was used to crosslink appropriately modified CdSe-ZnS NPs [37]. Here, after a ligand based on nonbornene was coated on CdSe-ZnS NPs, then they were coalesced at the liquid liquid interface via shaking vigorously and a water soluble Grubbs catalyst (generation II) was introduced to obtain cross-linked capsule formation. Thus, the polymerization worked at room temperature and produced stable, defect-free MCs at the liquid-liquid interface as confirmed using fluorescence confocal microscopy (Figure 1.7).



Figure 1.7. Assembly of quantum dots at toluene/water interface before and after ROMP polymerization.

As a alternative study, Rotello and co-workers formed stable colloidosomes composed of FePt NPs at the emulsion interface by using coordination chemistry [38]. In their work, first, they synthesized FePt NPs and then coated the NPs with terpyridine thiol (terpy-SH). By preparing an emulsion which has a water phase containing Fe(II) tetrafluoroborate hexahydrate and a toluene phase containing FePt NPs, self-assemblies of NPs were obtained and they were cross-linked by using transition metal mediated interactions (Figure 1.8). However, formation of colloidosomes were unstable if there was no Fe(II) salt in the environment. At the end, the main advantage of this method is quick formation of cross-linked structure at ambient conditions.



Figure 1.8. Illustration for fabrication of FePt NPs water in toluene interface.

In addition, crosslinking by using a metal, Rotello and co-workers builded up covalent approaches so as to stabilize NPs solution. In order to crosslink NPs at the interface, the highly efficient cupper (I) catalyzed Huisgen-type [3+2] "click" cycloaddition reactions were used under ambient conditions. In this study, Fe₃O₄ NPs were synthesized and they were functionalized with two different linkers via place exchange reaction. One of which linkers had alkyne group and the other had azide group. After that, NPs bearing alkyne and azide were assembled at the liquid liquid

interface with shaking the mixture vigorously (Figure 1.9) and thanks to cooper (I) catalyst which was added during preparation of emulsion, NPs were covalently binded to each other by using click reaction (Figure 1.10).



Figure 1.9. Formation of magnetic colloidosomes through self-assembly at the interface and crosslinking of NPs via click chemistry.



Figure 1.10. Formation of covalent bond between colloidosomes.

This kind of crosslinking has two major advantages. One of them is click reaction between alkyne and azide side on NPs. It is generally selective and is not affected from existance other functional groups and environmental conditions like pH and solvents. The other advantage is that this process makes crosslinking of NPs denser on the external surface of MCs which ends up with highly stable microcapsules and they can be transferred into a homogenous solvent [39].

1.1.5.2. Non-covalent Interaction between Nanoparticles. Non-covalent interaction between NPs and dynamic nature of the self-assembled NPs has a potential to create

novel functionality such as catalysts, sensors and devices. In a recent work, Sanyal and Rotello introduced stable microcapsules fabricated by using "host-guest" interaction at the liquid liquid interface [5]. In this study, water soluble β -cyclodextrin coated gold NPs as a host molecule and organosoluble adamantyl functionalized gold NPs as a guest molecule were used to create microcapsules (Figure 1.11) and they were cross-linked via specific host-guest interactions at the oil-water interface (Figure 1.12).



Figure 1.11. Structures of ligands and NPs.



Figure 1.12. (a) NP 1 and NP2 dispersed in water and toluene, respectively. (b) Fabrication of colloidal microcapsules via recognition mediated cross-linking.

1.1.6. Crosslinking NPs at the Dispersed Phase

Colloidal microcapsules composed of NPs have a problem which is their poor stability when they are transferred into a homogenous solvent. One of the solutions is crosslinking NPs at the oil-water interface. Another alternative solution is solidification or gelation.

In a recent work, Möhwald and co-workers fabricated microcapsules by using agarose solution as the dispersed phase in toluene. With the aqueous solutions of agarose and the toluene dispersion of Fe₃O₄ NPs at 70 °C, an emulsion was prepared [40]. It was done at the high temperature because of agarose gelation. When the mixture was cooled down until room temperature, agarose gave the gelation at the aqueous phase which makes microcapsules were more stable at the interface. Then, by using an external magnetic field, stabilized NPs were collected, washed with ethanol and redispersed in water (Figure 1.13). On the other hand, in the absence of agarose gel, after washing with ethanol and redispersing in water, MCs collapsed. This showed that the agarose gel is necessary for maintaining the stability of MCs against environmental changes.



Figure 1.13. Schematic illustration of microcapsules fabricated based on self-assembly of Fe₃O₄ NPs at the toluene-water interface with encapsulated CdTe [3].

1.2. Click Chemistry

"Click chemistry" is a term which was coined by K. B. Sharpless in 2001 [41]. Following its disclosure, the popularity of click chemistry within the materials science increased because of the influential works of Hawker, Fréchet and Finn [42,43]. Click chemistry offers products with high yield and selectivity under mild conditions, and only creates byproducts that can be removed without chromatography. These reactions are simple to conduct and can be performed in various solvents which are either benign (e.g. water) or easily removable. Additionally, these chemical reactions are in general tolerant towards the presence of numerous functional groups [44].

Click chemistry utilize pairs of complementary functional groups that quickly and selectively react with each other under mild conditions. These reactions can be divided into two separate groups; copper (I) catalyzed and copper-free. The Cu(I) catalyzed alkyne-azide cycloaddition (CuAAC) reaction requires Cu(I) ions, whereas the other reaction types includes the copper-free strain-promoted azide-alkyne click chemistry reaction (SPAAC), and the tetrazine-alkene ligation that can proceed without any metal catalysis [45]. The most widespread click chemistry reaction type is the reaction which occurs via the Cu^I catalysis because of easy availability of reactants. The Cu^I-catalyzed Huisgen reaction involves the 1,3-dipolar cycloaddition of azides and alkynes to yield a highly stable triazole compound (Figure 1.14). Because terminal alkynes are almost unreactive towards azide, the efficiency of a CuAAC reaction strongly relies on the presence of a metal catalyst like Cu in the +1 oxidation state. Although, various Cu(I) sources are available, *in situ* generation of Cu(I) through the combination of CuSO4, a Cu(II) salt with sodium ascorbate as a reducing reagent is the one that is used extensively.



Figure 1.14. Mechanism of copper catalyzed Huisgen 1,3-dipolar cycloaddition [46].

In the presence of Cu(I), this reaction yields only 1,4-substituted products which makes this a highly regio-specific transformation. In general, the reaction proceeds at efficiently at room temperature. The reaction can be carried out in different solvents including water and also works over a wide range of pH. The Cu-catalyzed version of the reaction proceeds about 10⁷ times faster than the Cu(I) free version. All of these characteristics of the Huisgen cycloaddition reaction have made it a popular transformation. Also, azides and terminal alkynes are easy to synthesize and have long-term stability under standard conditions [47]. In recent years, several studies have utilized this azide-alkyne click reaction for functionalization of NPs [48] and carbon nanotubes [49].

1.3. Thiol-Disufide Bond Exchange Systems

A disulfide bond (-S-S-) is a covalent linkage which takes place in the end of the oxidation of two sulfhydryl (SH) groups of cysteine or other -SH containing materials. Two different features make this bond useful to creating stimuli-responsive systems: its reversibility through redox-reaction, as well as its relative stability in plasma [50]. A disulfide bond can be easily cleaved by using thiol compounds, such as glutathione (GSH) and dithiothreitol (DTT) (Figure 1.15).

Figure 1.15. Chemical structures of (a) glutathione (GSH) and (b) dithiothreitol (DTT).

GSH and DTT have different efficiency on cleavage of disulfide bond. Since GSH has only one thiol group whereas DTT has two thiol groups that can allow intramolecular reaction, DTT is more efficient in terms of its ability to cleave disulfide groups (Figure 1.16).



Figure 1.16. Mechanism of disulfide bond cleavage with (a) GSH and (b) DTT.

Cleavage of disulfide bonds through GSH is attractive since GSH is a protein that is naturally produced in human body. Importantly, the concentrations of intracellular and extracellular GSH are significantly different from each other. While inside the cells GSH amount is around 1-10mM, outside cells common fluids such as plasma contain 2-3 fold higher GSH [50,51].Because of this difference in concentration, a disulfide bond is stable under physiological circumstances both in the circulation and extracellular environment. However, it can be quickly cleaved in a highly reductive environment inside cells. This process leads to controlled intracellular release [52]. Likewise, it has been reported that the GSH concentration in tumor cells is several times higher than that in normal cells which act as a key role in the development of redox-responsive controlled drug delivery systems that are based on disulfide cleavage as a trigger [53].

Stimuli-responsive degradation of polymeric materials using disulfide-cleavage has been widely used. For example, Chen and coworkers synthesized a hyperbranched disulfide bonds containing poly (ester triazole)s via Cu(I) catalyzed alkyne-azide cycloaddition reaction [54]. The disulfide bonds on backbones enable the hyper branched poly (ester triazole)s with a reduction-cleavable feature in the presence of DTT. It was demonstrated that the hyperbranched polymer breaks down into smaller size polymeric blocks through cleavage of disulfide bonds in the presence of DTT (Figure 1.17).



Figure 1.17. The disulfide-based degradation of hyper branched poly (ester triazole)s induced by DTT [54].

2. AIM OF THE STUDY

The fabrication of colloidal microcapsules is very popular recently and it is developing day by day. Not only crosslinking provides a more stable and robust microcapsule but also reversibility of these systems are more useful to utilize them for lots of areas. The essential aim of my study is to form colloidal microcapsules via covalent interaction at the liquid liquid interface of water in oil emulsion. In order to form microcapsules, iron oxide nanoparticles were used and they were coated with convenient surfactant for click reaction. The reversibility of a cross-linked system is provided by disulfide bond system. With all these properties, fabricated microcapsules are suitable to be used as a carrier for any kind of molecule such as a drug and biomolecules (Figure 2.1).



Figure 2.1. Cleavable microcapsules formation via click reaction.

3. EXPERIMENTAL

3.1. Methods and Materials

All chemicals used in experiments were received from producers (Aldrich, Alfa Aesar, Merck). Dry solvent (CH₂Cl₂) was supplied from ScimatCo Purification System. Column Chromatography was carried out using silicagel-60 (43-60 nm). For the thin layer chromatography, silica gel plates (Kiesel gel F254, 0.2 mm, Merck) were used. Infrared Spectroscopy was checked on Thermo Scientific Nicolet 380 FTIR spectrophotometer. Transmission electron microscopy (TEM), scanning electron microscopy (SEM), optical microscopy and fluorescence microscopy were used to monitor microcapsules. ¹H Nuclear Magnetic Resonance (NMR) (operating at 400 MHz) was recorded and CDCl₃ was used as solvent at the Bogazici University.

3.2. Synthesis of Iron Oxide Nanoparticles

Oleic acid coated iron oxide nanoparticles were synthesized according to reported procedure [55].

3.3. Synthesis of Linkers

3.3.1. Synthesis of Disulfide Bond and Alkyne Containing Linker

4.4-dithiodibutyric acid (2g, 8.39 mmol), 4-dimethylaminopyridine (DMAP) (0.07g, 0.56 mmol) and N.N'-dicyclohexylcarbodiimide (DCC) (1.27g, 6.15 mmol) were taken into a round bottom flask and dissolved in dry dichloromethane (DCM) (25 ml). Then, propargyl alcohol (0.156g, 2.8 mmol) was added to the solution. The mixture was purged with nitrogen (N₂) for 10 min. After stirred for 20 h at room temperature under N₂, the solution was taken. For the purification, it was filtered through sintered glass and washed with ethyl acetate (EtOAC). Then, the mixture was removed

by rotary evaporation and the product was purified by column chromatography on a silica gel column. 1H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 4.67 (d, J = 1.7 Hz, 3H), 2.71 (td, J = 7.0, 3.9 Hz, 6H), 2.53 – 2.44 (m, 7H), 2.14 – 1.93 (m, 6H).



Figure 3.1. Synthesis of linker containing disulfide bond.

3.3.2. Synthesis of Azide Containing Linker

11-bromoundecanoic acid (1g, 3.77 mmol), sodium azide (NaN₃) (2.45g, 37.7 mmol) and potassium iodide (KI) (0.312g, 1.88 mmol) were dissolved in dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) (60 ml). The mixture was heated up to 80 °C and stirred for 2 days. After 2 days and it cooled down to room temperature, water (50 ml) was added to reaction mixture. First, it was extracted with EtOAC. Then, the organic phase was washed with brine solution. After it was dried over Na₂SO₄ and the solvent was removed by rotary evaporation, the final product was obtained. 1H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 3.23 (t, J = 6.9 Hz, 1H), 2.33 (t, J = 7.5 Hz, 1H), 1.67 – 1.52 (m, 2H), 1.40 – 1.16 (m, 6H).



Figure 3.2. Synthesis of azide containing linker.

3.4. Place Exchange Reactions with Iron Oxide NPs

3.4.1. Place Exchange Reaction: Disulfide Bond Containing Alkyne Functionalized Iron Oxide NPs

Oleic acid coated iron oxide nanoparticles (40mg) and disulfide bond and alkyne containing linker (200mg) are dissolved in 5ml DCM and hexane (9:1). The

solution was purged with nitrogen and it was waited for 2 days at 50 °C. In order to purify, nanoparticles were precipitated in ethanol (EtOH), isolated using centrifugation and redispersed in DCM. This procedure was repeated until all unbound linker molecules were removed. Purified alkyne functionalized nanoparticles were kept in DCM.

3.4.2. Place Exchange Reaction: Azide Functionalized Iron Oxide NPs

Oleic acid coated iron oxide nanoparticles (40mg) and azide containing linker (200mg) are dissolved in DCM (5ml) and hexane (9:1). The solution was purged with nitrogen. Then, it was stirred for 2 days at 50 °C. To purify nanoparticles, they were precipitated in ethanol (EtOH) and isolated via centrifugation and redispersed in DCM. This procedure repeated until all unbound linker molecules were removed. Purified alkyne functionalized nanoparticles were dispersed in DCM for further usage.

3.4.3. Place Exchange Reaction: Alkyne Functionalized Iron Oxide NPs

Oleic acid coated iron oxide nanoparticles (40mg) and alkyne containing linker (200mg) are dissolved in DCM (5ml) and hexane (9:1). The solution was purged with nitrogen and it was stirred for 2 days at 50 °C. After the reaction, in order to purify, nanoparticles were precipitated in ethanol (EtOH) and isolated via centrifugation and redispersed in DCM. This procedure was repeated until all unbound linker molecules were removed. Purified alkyne functionalized nanoparticles were dispersed in DCM.

4. RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS

Stable cleavable colloidosomes were fabricated by using Cu-catalyzed azide alkyne Huisgen cycloaddition between azide and alkyne groups at the interface of the water in oil emulsion. Two linker molecules one of which includes azide group and the other have both disulfide bond and alkyne group were synthesized. Then, azide and alkyne functionalized iron oxide nanoparticles were synthesized via place exchange reactions. Since one of the linkers has disulfide bond, microcapsules containing this group have sensitivity to reducing agents such as DTT. After forming microcapsules, they were monitored under optical microscope. Then a fluorescence dye was encapsulated into microcapsules and their stability in medium with DTT was investigated by using fluorescence microscope.

4.1. Fabrication of Microcapsules

4.1.1. Synthesis of Iron Oxide Nanoparticles

Oleic acid stabilized iron oxide nanoparticles were synthesized with the procedure described before [65]. The IR spectrum of NPs showed peaks coming from $CH_2at 2915 \text{ cm}^{-1}$ and 2846 cm⁻¹, respectively. Besides, characteristic Fe-O peak can be seen at 549 cm⁻¹ which demonstrates forming of iron oxide nanoparticles (Figure 4.1).



Figure 4.1. FT-IR spectrum of oleic acid coated iron oxide NPs.

They were characterized by FT-IR spectroscopy and transmission electron microscopy (TEM) (Figure 4.2).



Figure 4.2. TEM image of oleic acid coated iron oxide NPs.

4.1.2. Functionalization of Iron Oxide NPs with Alkyne Containing Linker

Fabricated iron oxide NPs were then functionalized with alkyne group and disulfide bond containing linker by using place exchange reaction (Figure 4.3).



Figure 4.3. Structure of alkyne and disulfide bond containing linker.

NPs were coated with alkyne and disulfide bond containing linker via place exchange reaction (Figure 4.4).



Figure 4.4. Synthesis of disulfide bond containing iron oxide NPs.

Alkyne functionalized NPs were identified by FT-IR spectroscopy. IR spectrum showed CH_2 peaks at 2925 cm⁻¹ and 2854 cm⁻¹ (Figure 4.5).



Figure 4.5. FT-IR spectrum of alkyne functionalized iron oxide NPs.

4.1.3. Functionalization of Iron Oxide NPs with Azide Containing Linker

Oleic acid coated iron oxide NPs were functionalized with linker containing azide group via place exchange reaction (Figure 4.6).



Figure 4.6. Structure of azide containing linker.

By a place exchange reaction, NPs were coated with azide bearing linker (Figure 4.7).



Figure 4.7. Synthesis of azide functionalized iron oxide nanoparticles.

Azide functionalized NPs were characterized by FT-IR spectroscopy. IR spectrum showed CH₂ asymmetric and symmetric peaks at 2920 cm⁻¹ and 2851 cm⁻¹. Also the peak belonging to azide located at 2115 cm⁻¹ (Figure 4.8).



Figure 4.8. FT-IR spectrum of azide functionalized iron oxide NPs.

4.1.4. Functionalization of Iron Oxide NPs with 10 Undecynoic Acid

As a control group, iron oxide NPs functionalized with oleic acid were coated with commercial linker containing only alkyne group via place exchange reaction (Figure 4.9).



Figure 4.9. Structure of linker containing alkyne group.



Figure 4.10. Synthesis of alkyne functionalized iron oxide NPs.
By a place exchange reaction, NPs were coated with only alkyne group bearing linker (Figure 4.10).

After place exchange reaction, alkyne functionalized NPs were characterized by FT-IR spectroscopy. IR spectrum showed CH_2 peaks at 2920 cm⁻¹ and 2851 cm⁻¹. Also the alkyne peak can be seen at around 3300 cm⁻¹ and peak belonging to iron oxide NPs at around 500 cm⁻¹ (Figure 4.11).



Figure 4.11. FT-IR spectrum of alkyne functionalized iron oxide NPs.

4.1.5. Synthesis of Microcapsules

Firstly, concentration of alkyne and azide functionalized NPs solutions in DCM was set to 10 mg/mL. Then, alkyne and azide in toluene were taken in a vial. Cu(I) catalyst was prepared in a separate vial using CuSO₄.5H₂O (1.0 eq) and NaAsc (10.0 eq) in NaCl solution (100 μ l, 10mM) and it was put the NPs mixture quickly and the vial was vigorously shaken by hand for 30 seconds, followed by a wait period of 30 minutes. After 30 min, first the oil phase (toluene) was changed with fresh toluene carefully with the help of a micropipette and then the water phase was cleaned by changing with fresh water. Finally, stable microcapsules were obtained at the bottom of the vial.



Emulsification and click reaction



Figure 4.12. Schematic illustration of formation of microcapsules.

Two types of stable microcapsules were fabricated by using click reaction between alkyne and azide functionalized iron oxide NPs. One of them used the disulfide bond containing NPs and the other used NPs without the disulfide bond (Figure 4.13). In appearance, visually these MCs looked the same.



Figure 4.13. MCs a) with and b) without disulfide bond.

Besides, they were visualized under optical microscope which revealed that they have spherical shape with size ranging between $30-50 \ \mu m$ (Figure 4.14).



Figure 4.14. Optical images of MCs with and without disulfide bond before (a, b) and after wash (c, d), respectively.

Microcapsules were stable in water solution for at least 1 week. In order to show this, they were checked after 1 day while they were wet and dried (Figure 4.15)



Figure 4.15. Optical micrographs 1 day after, MCs with and without disulfide bond (a, b) and after dried (c, d), respectively.





Figure 4.16. Optical micrographs 1 week after, MCs with and without disulfide bond (a, b), respectively.

In addition to these, microcapsules were also visualized by scanning electron microscope (SEM). Their sizes were around 10-15 μ m (Figure 4.17). Because microcapsules had water inside them and were dried before looking SEM, they lost the water inside upon drying and shrinkage was observed.



Figure 4.17. SEM images of dried MCs.

Iron oxide particles have magnetic properties as mentioned in the introduction part. Since there will be no change in this feature of particles during the click reaction, microcapsules which were made from iron oxide NPs will have the same magnetic features with iron oxide NPs (Figure 4.18).



Figure 4.18. Magnetic properties of MCs.

4.2. Encapsulation of Fluorescent Dye into the Microcapsules

Since microcapsules have water phase in them, it renders possible to encapsulation of any hydrophilic dye into the microcapsules. To prove that, fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC) labeled dextran (dex-FITC) was used during fabrication of microcapsules. While forming microcapsules, dex-FITC solution (0.5 mg/ml H₂O) was added to water in toluene phase right before shaking. Then, encapsulation of hydrophilic fluorescent dye was visualized under fluorescence microscope (Figure 4.19).



Figure 4.19. MCs containing dex-FITC with (a) and without (b) disulfide bond.

4.3. Cleavage of Redox Responsive Microcapsules with DTT

After microcapsules were fabricated and washed with fresh water, dithiothreitol (DTT) solution was added to them. Cleavage of disulfide bonds on microcapsules was monitored approximately 15 minutes, under optical microscope. It is obvious that when microcapsules including disulfide bond were cleaved, most of the microcapsules without disulfide bond were stable during same time.

Nevertheless, some microcapsules which do not include disulfide bond had disruption since the microscope light can lead to an increase of the temperature in environment and evaporation the water inside microcapsules. But still these microcapsules are negligible from the standpoint of staying stable.

On the other hand, microcapsules with disulfide bond showed a degradation when DTT was added. Besides, the cleavage time of these microcapsules depended on the concentration of both DTT and microcapsule solution.



Figure 4.20. Cleavage of MCs with 200 mM DTT a) with and b) without disulfide bond.

Firstly, cleavage of microcapsules was studied with 200 mM DTT solution which was much more than microcapsules which need. Microcapsules containing

disulfide bond were almost destructed in 3 min and after 5 min the spherical structure of microcapsule was completely gone. However, microcapsules without disulfide bond were stable for 7 min and more (Figure 4.20).

After the study with 200 mM DTT, the same experiment was done with 25 mM DTT. Microcapsules with disulfide bond were cleaved in 7 min (Figure 4.21). Although the concentration of DTT was completely different, the cleavage occurred almost the same time.



Figure 4.21. Cleavage of MCs with 25 mM DTT a) with and b) without disulfide bond.

4.4. Dye Release from Microcapsules by Using DTT Cleavage

Initially we encapsulated the dye into the microcapsules in accordance with the procedure as mentioned before. The dye is FITC labeled dextran (mw: 500.000) and it shows green fluorescence. 15 μ l dextran FITC solution was added to water phase during the formation of microcapsules.

For the release of FITC labelled dextran dye, after fabricated microcapsules including FITC labelled dextran, DTT solution was added to microcapsules in water and they were monitored under fluorescence microscope. Thus cleavage of disulfide

bonds was checked by the time and release of dye from microcapsules could be visualized as green color inside microcapsules (Figure 4.22).



Figure 4.22. Release of dextran-FITC from MCs.

Release of dex-FITC from microcapsules was also followed by observing them under UV-irradiation. After microcapsule formation, MCs were taken in fresh water and DTT solution was added. In the beginning, microcapsules containing disulfide bond gathered on the surface of the water. After a few minutes, disulfide bonds were broken with DTT and dye was released. Thus, dye was dispersed all throughout the water and solution possessed a green fluorescence (Figure 4.23).



Figure 4.23. Release of dextran-FITC from MCs with disulfide bond.

Additionally, the left vial was a control experiment. While DTT was added to the right vial, only water with the same volume of DTT solution was added to left vial. Finally, in the left vial, microcapsules stayed only on the water while microcapsules in the right vial dispersed.

Dye releasing form microcapsules experiment was repeated also for microcapsules without disulfide bond to prove that the dye released because of disulfide bond cleavage (Figure 4.24).



Figure 4.24. Release of dextran-FITC from MCs without disulfide bond.

Under the UV-irradiation, microcapsules without disulfide bond could be seen as clumped together at the air-water interface (Figure 4.25).



Figure 4.25. Lack of release of dextran-FITC from MCs without disulfide bond.

As the same with former experiment, the right vial had DTT solution and the left vial included only water with the same volume of DTT solution. This experiment was undertaken to probe the stability of MCs without disulfide bond in the presence of DTT.

5. CONCLUSION

Stable yet cleavable microcapsules from nanoparticles were obtained using their assembly and crosslinking at the oil-water interface. Interparticle ligands containing azide and alkyne groups were crosslinked using copper catalyzed alkyne-azide cycloaddition reaction. The alkyne ligand was designed to contain a disulfide unit that would be cleaved in presence of thiol containing molecules such as glutathione and dithiothreitol (DTT). First, nanoparticles containing alkyne and azide containing linkers were successfully synthesized. Using these ligands modified nanoparticles, water in toluene emulsion containing the nanoparticles was prepared and microcapsules were fabricated via click reaction between alkyne and azide groups. Fabricated microcapsules were at least stable up to 1 week. Microcapsules were used as a carrier for encapsulating biomolecules. In order to show that, a dextran polymer appended with a fluorescent dye was trapped within the microcapsules and its release was monitored using fluorescence microscope. It was shown that in the presence of an external thiol, no cleavage of capsule and no release was observed from microcapsules that did not possess a disulfide unit. Whereas microcapsules constructed using disulfide units were cleaved in the presence of thiols to release the encapsulated material.

REFERENCES

- Dinsmore, a D., M.F. Hsu, M.G. Nikolaides, M. Marquez, a R. Bausch, and D. a Weitz, "Colloidosomes: Selectively Permeable Capsules Composed Of Colloidal Particles.", *Science (New York, N.Y.)*, Vol. 298, pp. 1006–1009, 2002.
- Sukhorukov, G.B., A.L. Rogach, M. Garstka, S. Springer, W.J. Parak, A. Muñoz-Javier, O. Kreft, A.G. Skirtach, A.S. Susha, Y. Ramaye, R. Palankar, and M. Winterhalter, "Multifunctionalized Polymer Microcapsules: Novel Tools For Biological And Pharmacological Applications.", *Small*, Vol. 3, pp. 944–955, 2007.
- Patra, D., A. Sanyal, and V.M. Rotello, "Colloidal Microcapsules: Self-assembly Of Nanoparticles At The Liquid-liquid Interface.", *Chemistry - An Asian Journal*, Vol. 5, pp. 2442–2453, 2010.
- He, X.D., X.W. Ge, M.Z. Wang, and Z.C. Zhang, "The Preparation Of Composite Microsphere With Hollow Core/porous Shell Structure By Self-assembling Of Latex Particles At Emulsion Droplet Interface.", *Journal of Colloid and Interface Science*, Vol. 299, pp. 791–796, 2006.
- Patra, D., F. Ozdemir, O.R. Miranda, B. Samanta, A. Sanyal, and V.M. Rotello, "Formation And Size Tuning Of Colloidal Microcapsules Via Host-guest Molecular Recognition At The Liquid-liquid Interface.", *Langmuir*, Vol. 25, pp. 13852–13854, 2009.
- 6. Steed, J.W., and J.L. Atwood, "Chemistry Supramolecular Chemistry Second Edition.", *Supramolecular Chemistry*, pp. 990, 2009.
- Ariga, K., J.P. Hill, M. V Lee, A. Vinu, S. Acharya, K. Ariga, J.P. Hill, M. V Lee, A. Vinu, R. Charvet, and S. Acharya, "Challenges And Breakthroughs In Recent Research On Self-assembly.", Vol. 6996 2016.

- Marinakos, S.M., J.P. Novak, L.C. Brousseau, A.B. House, E.M. Edeki, J.C. Feldhaus, and D.L. Feldheim, "Gold Particles As Templates For The Synthesis Of Hollow Polymer Capsules. Control Of Capsule Dimensions And Guest Encapsulation.", *Journal of the American Chemical Society*, Vol. 121, pp. 8518–8522, 1999.
- Nie, Z., I.P. Jai, W. Li, S.A.F. Bon, and E. Kumacheva, "An 'inside-out' microfluidic Approach To Monodisperse Emulsions Stabilized By Solid Particles.", *Journal of the American Chemical Society*, Vol. 130, pp. 16508–16509, 2008.
- Torchilin, V.P., "Recent Advances With Liposomes As Pharmaceutical Carriers.", *Nature reviews. Drug discovery*, Vol. 4, pp. 145–160, 2005.
- Cavalieri, F., A. Postma, L. Lee, and F. Caruso, "Assembly And Functionalization Of DNA '. Polymer Microcapsules.", *Nano*, Vol. 3, pp. 234–240, 2009.
- Skirtach, A.G., P. Karageorgiev, M.F. Bédard, G.B. Sukhorukov, and H. Möhwald, "Reversibly Permeable Nanomembranes Of Polymeric Microcapsules.", *Journal of the American Chemical Society*, Vol. 130, pp. 11572–11573, 2008.
- Peyratout, C.S., and L. Dähne, "Tailor-made Polyelectrolyte Microcapsules: From Multilayers To Smart Containers.", *Angewandte Chemie - International Edition*, Vol. 43, pp. 3762–3783, 2004.
- Zelikin, A.N., Q. Li, and F. Caruso, "Degradable Polyelectrolyte Capsules Filled With Oligonucleotide Sequences.", *Angewandte Chemie - International Edition*, Vol. 45, pp. 7743–7745, 2006.
- Skirtach, A.G., A. Muñoz Javier, O. Kreft, K. Köhler, A. Piera Alberola, H. Möhwald, W.J. Parak, and G.B. Sukhorukov, "Laser-induced Release Of Encapsulated Materials Inside Living Cells.", *Angewandte Chemie International Edition*, Vol. 45, pp. 4612–4617, 2006.

- Binder, W.H., "Supramolecular Assembly Of Nanoparticles At Liquid-liquid Interfaces.", *Angewandte Chemie - International Edition*, Vol. 44, pp. 5172–5175, 2005.
- Böker, A., J. He, T. Emrick, and T.P. Russell, "Self-assembly Of Nanoparticles At Interfaces.", *Soft Matter*, Vol. 3, pp. 1231–1248, 2007.
- Iida, H., K. Takayanagi, T. Nakanishi, and T. Osaka, "Synthesis Of Fe3O4 Nanoparticles With Various Sizes And Magnetic Properties By Controlled Hydrolysis.", *Journal of Colloid and Interface Science*, Vol. 314, pp. 274–280, 2007.
- Ma, Z., and H. Liu, "Synthesis And Surface Modification Of Magnetic Particles For Application In Biotechnology And Biomedicine.", *China Particuology*, Vol. 5, pp. 1–10, 2007.
- 20. Luo, Y.L., L.H. Fan, F. Xu, Y.S. Chen, C.H. Zhang, and Q.B. Wei, "Synthesis And Characterization Of Fe3O4/PPy/P(MAA-co-AAm) Trilayered Composite Microspheres With Electric, Magnetic And PH Response Characteristics.", *Materials Chemistry and Physics*, Vol. 120, pp. 590–597, 2010.
- Kumar, R., B.S. Inbaraj, and B.H. Chen, "Surface Modification Of Superparamagnetic Iron Nanoparticles With Calcium Salt Of Poly(glutamic Acid) As Coating Material.", *Materials Research Bulletin*, Vol. 45, pp. 1603–1607, 2010.
- 22. Vayssières, L., C. Chanéac, E. Tronc, and J. Jolivet, "Size Tailoring Of Magnetite Particles Formed By Aqueous Precipitation: An Example Of Thermodynamic Stability Of Nanometric Oxide Particles.", *Journal of colloid and interface science*, Vol. 205, pp. 205–212, 1998.
- 23. Kim, D.K., M. Mikhaylova, Y. Zhang, and M. Muhammed, "Protective Coating Of

Superparamagnetic Iron Oxide Nanoparticles.", *Chemistry of Materials*, Vol. 15, pp. 1617–1627, 2003.

- Wu, N., L. Fu, M. Su, M. Aslam, K.C. Wong, and V.P. Dravid, "Interaction Of Fatty Acid Monolayers With Cobalt Nanoparticles.", *Nano Letters*, Vol. 4, pp. 383– 386, 2004.
- Kataby, G., M. Cojocaru, R. Prozorov, and a. Gedanken, "Coating Carboxylic Acids On Amorphous Iron Nanoparticles.", *Langmuir*, Vol. 15, pp. 1703–1708, 1999.
- Wu, W., Q. He, and C. Jiang, "Magnetic Iron Oxide Nanoparticles: Synthesis And Surface Functionalization Strategies.", *Nanoscale Research Letters*, Vol. 3, pp. 397–415, 2008.
- Peng, X.-H., X. Qian, H. Mao, A.Y. Wang, Z.G. Chen, S. Nie, and D.M. Shin, "Targeted Magnetic Iron Oxide Nanoparticles For Tumor Imaging And Therapy.", *International journal of nanomedicine*, Vol. 3, pp. 311–321, 2008.
- Ramsden, W., "Separation Of Solids In The Surface-Layers Of Solutions And 'Suspensions." 1903.
- 29. Spencer, B., "CXCVI.—Emulsions.", pp. 2001–2021, 2001.
- Velev, O.D., K. Furusawa, and K. Nagayama, "Assembly Of Latex Particles By Using Emulsion Droplets As Templates. 2. Ball-like And Composite Aggregates.", *Langmuir*, Vol. 12, pp. 2385–2391, 1996.
- 31. Liu, D., F. Zhou, C. Li, T. Zhang, H. Zhang, W. Cai, and Y. Li, "Black Gold: Plasmonic Colloidosomes With Broadband Absorption Self-Assembled From Monodispersed Gold Nanospheres By Using A Reverse Emulsion System.", *Angewandte Chemie - International Edition*, Vol. 54, pp. 9596–9600, 2015.

- 32. Crystals, C., "Two-Dimensional Interfacial Colloidal Crystals.", Vol. 45 1980.
- 33. Binks, B.P., "Particles As Surfactants—similarities And Differences.", *Current Opinion in Colloid & Interface Science*, Vol. 7, pp. 21–41, 2002.
- 34. Gallouzi, I.E., C.M. Brennan, J. a Steitz, P. a Lazo, N.S. Levy, S. Chung, H. Furneaux, a P. Levy, W. Wang, M.S. Moore, G. Blobel, S.R. Wente, C. Elfgang, K.T. Tycowski, L.B. Weinstein, and T.S. Mcconnell, "Nanoparticle Assembly And Transport At Liquid-Liquid Interfaces.", *Science*, Vol. 294, pp. 1901–1903, 2001.
- Rayner, M., and D. Marku, "Biomass-based Particles For The Formulation Of Pickering Typeemulsions In Food And Topical Applications." 2014.
- 36. Bresme, F., and M. Oettel, "Nanoparticles At Fluid Interfaces.", *Journal of Physics: Condensed Matter*, Vol. 19, pp. 413101, 2007.
- 37. Skaff, H., Y. Lin, R. Tangirala, K. Breitenkamp, A. Böker, T.P. Russell, and T. Emrick, "Crosslinked Capsules Of Quantum Dots By Interfacial Assembly And Ligand Crosslinking.", *Advanced Materials*, Vol. 17, pp. 2082–2086, 2005.
- 38. Arumugam, P., D. Patra, B. Samanta, S.S. Agasti, C. Subramani, and V.M. Rotello, "Self-assembly And Cross-linking Of FePt Nanoparticles At Planar And Colloidal Liquid-liquid Interfaces.", *Journal of the American Chemical Society*, Vol. 130, pp. 10046–10047, 2008.
- Samanta, B., D. Patra, C. Subramani, Y. Ofir, G. Yesilbag, A. Sanyal, and V.M. Rotello, "Stable Magnetic Colloidosomes Via Click-mediated Crosslinking Of Nanoparticles At Water-oil Interfaces.", *Small*, Vol. 5, pp. 685–688, 2009.
- 40. Duan, H., D. Wang, N.S. Sobal, M. Giersig, D.G. Kurth, and H. Möhwald, "Magnetic Colloidosomes Derived From Nanoparticle Interfacial Self-assembly.",

Nano Letters, Vol. 5, pp. 949-952, 2005.

- 41. Kolb, H.C., M.G. Finn, and K.B. Sharpless, "Click Chemistry: Diverse Chemical Function From A Few Good Reactions.", *Angewandte Chemie - International Edition*, Vol. 40, pp. 2004–2021, 2001.
- 42. Wu, P., A.K. Feldman, A.K. Nugent, C.J. Hawker, A. Scheel, B. Voit, J. Pyun, J.M.J. Fréchet, K.B. Sharpless, and V. V. Fokin, "Efficiency And Fidelity In A Click-chemistry Route To Triazole Dendrimers By The Copper(I)-catalyzed Ligation Of Azides And Alkynes.", *Angewandte Chemie International Edition*, Vol. 43, pp. 3928–3932, 2004.
- 43. Wu, P., M. Malkoch, J.N. Hunt, R. Vestberg, E. Kaltgrad, M.G. Finn, V. V Fokin, K.B. Sharpless, and C.J. Hawker, "Multivalent, Bifunctional Dendrimers Prepared By Click Chemistry.", *Chemical Communications*, pp. 5775, 2005.
- Lutz, J.F., "1,3-Dipolar Cycloadditions Of Azides And Alkynes: A Universal Ligation Tool In Polymer And Materials Science.", *Angewandte Chemie -International Edition*, Vol. 46, pp. 1018–1025, 2007.
- 45. Chemistry, C., "Click Chemistry Background Information Click Chemistry Background Information.", pp. 1–5, 2014.
- Liang, L., and D. Astruc, "The Copper(I)-catalyzed Alkyne-azide Cycloaddition (CuAAC) 'click' reaction And Its Applications.", *Coordination Chemistry Reviews*, Vol. 255, pp. 2933–2945, 2011.
- 47. Hein, C., X.-M. Liu, and D. Wang, "Click Chemistry, A Powerful Tool For Pharmaceutical Sciences.", *Pharm Res*, Vol. 25, pp. 2216–2230, 2009.
- 48. Li, N., and W.H. Binder, "Click-chemistry For Nanoparticle Modification.", *Journal of Materials Chemistry*, Vol. 21, pp. 16717, 2011.

- 49. Palacin, T., H. Le Khanh, B. Jousselme, P. Jegou, A. Filoramo, C. Ehli, D.M. Guldi, and S. Campidelli, "Efficient Functionalization Of Carbon Nanotubes With Porphyrin Dendrons Via Click Chemistry.", *Journal of the American Chemical Society*, Vol. 131, pp. 15394–15402, 2009.
- Saito, G., J.A. Swanson, and K.D. Lee, "Drug Delivery Strategy Utilizing Conjugation Via Reversible Disulfide Linkages: Role And Site Of Cellular Reducing Activities.", *Advanced Drug Delivery Reviews*, Vol. 55, pp. 199–215, 2003.
- Environment, R., O.F. The, C. As, and V. Through, "Redox Environment Of The Cell As Viewed Through The.", Vol. 30, pp. 1191–1212, 2001.
- 52. Son, S., R. Namgung, J. Kim, K. Singha, and W.J. Kim, "Bioreducible Polymers For Gene Silencing And Delivery.", *Accounts of Chemical Research*, Vol. 45, pp. 1100–1112, 2012.
- 53. Russo, A., W. Degraff, N. Friedman, and J.B. Mitchell, "Selective Modulation Of Glutathione Levels In Human Normal Versus Tumor Cells And Subsequent Differential Response To Chemotherapy Drugs Selective Modulation Of Glutathione Levels In Human Normal Versus Tumor Cells And Subsequent Differential Response To .", *Cancer research*, Vol. 46, pp. 2845–2848, 1986.
- 54. Chen, H., J. Jia, X. Duan, Z. Yang, and J. Kong, "Reduction-cleavable Hyperbranched Polymers With Limited Intramolecular Cyclization Via Click Chemistry.", *Journal of Polymer Science, Part A: Polymer Chemistry*, Vol. 53, pp. 2374–2380, 2015.
- 55. Yang, K., H. Peng, Y. Wen, and N. Li, "Re-examination Of Characteristic FTIR Spectrum Of Secondary Layer In Bilayer Oleic Acid-coated Fe3O4 Nanoparticles.", *Applied Surface Science*, Vol. 256, pp. 3093–3097, 2010.

56. Bozzuto, G., and A. Molinari, "Liposomes As Nanomedical Devices.", *International journal of nanomedicine*, Vol. 10, pp. 975–99, 2015.

APPENDIX A: IR, ¹H NMR AND COPYRIGHTS

IR data belonging to iron oxide nanoparticles and ¹H NMR belonging to linkers were given here.

Copyrights belonging to figures which were taken from references can be found here.



Figure A.1. FT-IR spectrum of oleic acid coated iron oxide nanoparticles.



Figure A.2. ¹H NMR spectrum of linker bearing azide group.



Figure A.3. H NMR spectrum of linker containing both disulfide bond and alkyne group.

RightsLink Printable License

THE AMERICAN ASSOCIATION FOR THE ADVANCEMENT OF SCIENCE LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Aug 07, 2016

This Agreement between Boğaziçi University -- Busra Cengiz ("You") and The American Association for the Advancement of Science ("The American Association for the Advancement of Science") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by The American Association for the Advancement of Science and Copyright Clearance Center.

License Number	3923640995643
License date	Aug 07, 2016
Licensed Content Publisher	The American Association for the Advancement of Science
Licensed Content Publication	Science
Licensed Content Title	Colloidosomes: Selectively Permeable Capsules Composed of Colloidal Particles
Licensed Content Author	A. D. Dinsmore, Ming F. Hsu, M. G. Nikolaides, Manuel Marquez, A. R. Bausch, D. A. Weitz
Licensed Content Date	Nov 1, 2002
Licensed Content Volume Number	298
Licensed Content Issue Number	5595
Volume number	298
Issue number	5595
Type of Use	Thesis / Dissertation
Requestor type	Scientist/individual at a research institution
Format	Print and electronic
Portion	Figure
Number of figures/tables	1
Order reference number	
Title of your thesis / dissertation	FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES
Expected completion date	Aug 2016
Estimated size(pages)	45
Requestor Location	Boğaziçi University Istanbul
	Istanbul, other 34342 Turkey Attn: Busra Cengiz
Billing Type	Invoice
Billing Address	Boğaziçi University Istanbul
	Istanbul, Turkey 34342 Attn: Busra Cengiz
Total	0.00 USD

https://s100.copyright.com/AppDispatchServlet

Figure A.4. Copyright License of [1]

RightsLink Printable License

JOHN WILEY AND SONS LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Aug 07, 2016

This Agreement between Boğaziçi University -- Busra Cengiz ("You") and John Wiley and Sons ("John Wiley and Sons") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by John Wiley and Sons and Copyright Clearance Center.

License Number	3923650053179
License date	Aug 07, 2016
Licensed Content Publisher	John Wiley and Sons
Licensed Content Publication	Chemistry - An Asian Journal
Licensed Content Title	Colloidal Microcapsules: Self-Assembly of Nanoparticles at the Liquid–Liquid Interface
Licensed Content Author	Debabrata Patra, Amitav Sanyal, Vincent M. Rotello
Licensed Content Date	Oct 8, 2010
Licensed Content Pages	12
Type of use	Book/Textbook
Requestor type	University/Academic
Is the reuse sponsored by or associated with a pharmaceutical or medical products company?	no
Format	Print and electronic
Portion	Figure/table
Number of figures/tables	1
Original Wiley figure/table number(s)	Figure 9
Will you be translating?	No
Circulation	1
Title of new book	FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES
Publisher of new book	Boğaziçi University
Author of new book	Busra Cengiz
Expected publication date of new book	Aug 2016
Estimated size of new book (pages)	45
Requestor Location	Boğaziçi University Istanbul
	Istanbul, other 34342 Turkey Attn: Busra Cengiz
Publisher Tax ID	EU826007151
Billing Type	Invoice
Billing Address	Boğaziçi University İstanbul

https://s100.copyright.com/AppDispatchServlet

1/5

Figure A.5. Copyright License of [3]

07.08.2016

RightsLink Printable License

ELSEVIER LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Aug 07, 2016

This Agreement between Boğaziçi University -- Busra Cengiz ("You") and Elsevier ("Elsevier") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by Elsevier and Copyright Clearance Center.

License Number	3923670022503
License date	Aug 07, 2016
Licensed Content Publisher	Elsevier
Licensed Content Publication	Journal of Colloid and Interface Science
Licensed Content Title	The preparation of composite microsphere with hollow core/porous shell structure by self-assembling of latex particles at emulsion droplet interface
Licensed Content Author	Xiao Dong He,Xue Wu Ge,Mo Zhen Wang,Zhi Cheng Zhang
Licensed Content Date	15 July 2006
Licensed Content Volume Number	299
Licensed Content Issue Number	2
Licensed Content Pages	6
Start Page	791
End Page	796
Type of Use	reuse in a thesis/dissertation
Intended publisher of new work	other
Portion	figures/tables/illustrations
Number of figures/tables/illustrations	1
Format	both print and electronic
Are you the author of this Elsevier article?	No
Will you be translating?	No
Order reference number	
Original figure numbers	Figure 5
Title of your thesis/dissertation	FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES
Expected completion date	Aug 2016
Estimated size (number of pages)	45
Elsevier VAT number	GB 494 6272 12
Requestor Location	Boğaziçi University Istanbul
	Istanbul, other 34342 Turkey Attn: Busra Cengiz

07.08.2016 Rightslink® by Copyright Clearance Center Copyright RightsLink® Account Info Home Help Clearance Center ACS Publications Title: Formation and Size Tuning of Logged in as: Busra Cengiz Boğaziçi University Colloidal Microcapsules via Host -Guest Molecular Recognition at the Liquid-Liquid Interface LOGOUT Author: Debabrata Patra, Firat Ozdemir, Oscar R. Miranda, et al Publication: Langmuir Publisher: American Chemical Society Date: Dec 1, 2009 Copyright © 2009, American Chemical Society

PERMISSION/LICENSE IS GRANTED FOR YOUR ORDER AT NO CHARGE

This type of permission/license, instead of the standard Terms & Conditions, is sent to you because no fee is being charged for your order. Please note the following:

- Permission is granted for your request in both print and electronic formats, and translations.
- If figures and/or tables were requested, they may be adapted or used in part.
- Please print this page for your records and send a copy of it to your publisher/graduate school.
- Appropriate credit for the requested material should be given as follows: "Reprinted (adapted) with permission from (COMPLETE REFERENCE CITATION). Copyright (YEAR) American Chemical Society." Insert appropriate information in place of the capitalized words.
- One-time permission is granted only for the use specified in your request. No additional uses are granted (such as derivative works or other editions). For any other uses, please submit a new request.

If credit is given to another source for the material you requested, permission must be obtained from that source.



Copyright © 2016 <u>Copyright Clearance Center, Inc.</u> All Rights Reserved. <u>Privacy statement</u>. <u>Terms and Conditions</u>. Comments? We would like to hear from you. E-mail us at <u>customercare@copyright.com</u>

RightsLink Printable License

JOHN WILEY AND SONS LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Aug 07, 2016

This Agreement between Boğaziçi University -- Busra Cengiz ("You") and John Wiley and Sons ("John Wiley and Sons") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by John Wiley and Sons and Copyright Clearance Center.

License Number	3923651166672
License date	Aug 07, 2016
Licensed Content Publisher	John Wiley and Sons
Licensed Content Publication	Wiley Books
Licensed Content Title	Supramolecular Chemistry, 2nd Edition
Licensed Content Author	Jonathan W. Steed, Jerry L. Atwood
Licensed Content Date	Jan 1, 2009
Licensed Content Pages	990
Type of use	Book/Textbook
Requestor type	University/Academic
Is the reuse sponsored by or associated with a pharmaceutical or medical products company?	no
Format	Print and electronic
Portion	Figure/table
Number of figures/tables	1
Original Wiley figure/table number(s)	table 3
Will you be translating?	No
Will you be translating? Circulation	No 1
Will you be translating? Circulation Title of new book	No 1 FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES
Will you be translating? Circulation Title of new book Publisher of new book	No 1 FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES Boğaziçi University
Will you be translating? Circulation Title of new book Publisher of new book Author of new book	No 1 FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES Boğaziçi University Busra Cengiz
Will you be translating? Circulation Title of new book Publisher of new book Author of new book Expected publication date of new book	No 1 FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES Boğaziçi University Busra Cengiz Aug 2016
Will you be translating? Circulation Title of new book Publisher of new book Author of new book Expected publication date of new book Estimated size of new book (pages)	No 1 FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES Boğaziçi University Busra Cengiz Aug 2016 45
Will you be translating? Circulation Title of new book Publisher of new book Author of new book Expected publication date of new book Estimated size of new book (pages) Requestor Location	No 1 FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES Boğaziçi University Busra Cengiz Aug 2016 45 Boğaziçi University Istanbul
Will you be translating? Circulation Title of new book Publisher of new book Author of new book Expected publication date of new book Estimated size of new book (pages) Requestor Location	No 1 FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES Boğaziçi University Busra Cengiz Aug 2016 45 Boğaziçi University Istanbul, other 34342 Turkey Attn: Busra Cengiz
Will you be translating? Circulation Title of new book Publisher of new book Author of new book Expected publication date of new book Estimated size of new book (pages) Requestor Location Publisher Tax ID	No 1 FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES Boğaziçi University Busra Cengiz Aug 2016 45 Boğaziçi University Istanbul, other 34342 Turkey Attn: Busra Cengiz EU826007151
Will you be translating? Circulation Title of new book Publisher of new book Author of new book Expected publication date of new book Estimated size of new book (pages) Requestor Location Publisher Tax ID Billing Type	No 1 1 FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES Boğaziçi University Busra Cengiz Aug 2016 45 Boğaziçi University Istanbul, other 34342 Turkey Attn: Busra Cengiz EU826007151 Invoice

RightsLink Printable License

JOHN WILEY AND SONS LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Aug 07, 2016

This Agreement between Boğaziçi University -- Busra Cengiz ("You") and John Wiley and Sons ("John Wiley and Sons") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by John Wiley and Sons and Copyright Clearance Center.

License Number	3923660350898
License date	Aug 07, 2016
Licensed Content Publisher	John Wiley and Sons
Licensed Content Publication	Angewandte Chemie International Edition
Licensed Content Title	Black Gold: Plasmonic Colloidosomes with Broadband Absorption Self-Assembled from Monodispersed Gold Nanospheres by Using a Reverse Emulsion System
Licensed Content Author	Dilong Liu,Fei Zhou,Cuncheng Li,Tao Zhang,Honghua Zhang,Weiping Cai,Yue Li
Licensed Content Date	Jun 25, 2015
Licensed Content Pages	5
Type of use	Book/Textbook
Requestor type	University/Academic
Is the reuse sponsored by or associated with a pharmaceutical or medical products company?	no
Format	Print and electronic
Portion	Figure/table
Number of figures/tables	1
Original Wiley figure/table number(s)	Figure 1
Will you be translating?	No
Circulation	1
Title of new book	FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES
Publisher of new book	Boğaziçi University
Author of new book	Busra Cengiz
Expected publication date of new book	Aug 2016
Estimated size of new book (pages)	45
Requestor Location	Boğaziçi University Istanbul
	Istanbul, other 34342 Turkey Attn: Busra Cengiz
Publisher Tax ID	EU826007151
Billing Type	Invoice

RightsLink Printable License

THE AMERICAN ASSOCIATION FOR THE ADVANCEMENT OF SCIENCE LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Aug 07, 2016

This Agreement between Boğaziçi University -- Busra Cengiz ("You") and The American Association for the Advancement of Science ("The American Association for the Advancement of Science") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by The American Association for the Advancement of Science and Copyright Clearance Center.

License Number	3923660454757
License date	Aug 07, 2016
Licensed Content Publisher	The American Association for the Advancement of Science
Licensed Content Publication	Science
Licensed Content Title	Nanoparticle Assembly and Transport at Liquid-Liquid Interfaces
Licensed Content Author	Y. Lin, H. Skaff, T. Emrick, A. D. Dinsmore, T. P. Russell
Licensed Content Date	Jan 10, 2003
Licensed Content Volume Number	299
Licensed Content Issue Number	5604
Volume number	299
Issue number	5604
Type of Use	Thesis / Dissertation
Requestor type	Scientist/individual at a research institution
Format	Print and electronic
Portion	Figure
Number of figures/tables	1
Order reference number	
Title of your thesis / dissertation	FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES
Expected completion date	Aug 2016
Estimated size(pages)	45
Requestor Location	Boğaziçi University Istanbul
	Istanbul, other 34342 Turkey Attn: Busra Cengiz
Billing Type	Invoice
Billing Address	Boğaziçi University Istanbul
	Istanbul, Turkey 34342 Attn: Busra Cengiz
Total	0.00 USD
Terms and Conditions	

RightsLink Printable License

ELSEVIER LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Aug 07, 2016

This Agreement between Boğaziçi University -- Busra Cengiz ("You") and Elsevier ("Elsevier") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by Elsevier and Copyright Clearance Center.

License Number	3923660568925
License date	Aug 07, 2016
Licensed Content Publisher	Elsevier
Licensed Content Publication	Colloids and Surfaces A: Physicochemical and Engineering Aspects
Licensed Content Title	Biomass-based particles for the formulation of Pickering type emulsions in food and topical applications
Licensed Content Author	Marilyn Rayner, Diana Marku, Madeleine Eriksson, Malin Sjöö, Petr Dejmek, Marie Wahlgren
Licensed Content Date	20 September 2014
Licensed Content Volume Number	458
Licensed Content Issue Number	n/a
Licensed Content Pages	15
Start Page	48
End Page	62
Type of Use	reuse in a thesis/dissertation
Intended publisher of new work	other
Portion	figures/tables/illustrations
Number of figures/tables/illustrations	1
Format	both print and electronic
Are you the author of this Elsevier article?	Νο
Will you be translating?	No
Order reference number	
Original figure numbers	Figure 3
Title of your thesis/dissertation	FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES
Expected completion date	Aug 2016
Estimated size (number of pages)	45
Elsevier VAT number	GB 494 6272 12
Requestor Location	Boğaziçi University Istanbul
	Istanbul, other 34342 Turkey Attn: Busra Cengiz

RightsLink Printable License

JOHN WILEY AND SONS LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Aug 07, 2016

This Agreement between Boğaziçi University -- Busra Cengiz ("You") and John Wiley and Sons ("John Wiley and Sons") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by John Wiley and Sons and Copyright Clearance Center.

License Number	3923660716375
License date	Aug 07, 2016
Licensed Content Publisher	John Wiley and Sons
Licensed Content Publication	Advanced Materials
Licensed Content Title	Crosslinked Capsules of Quantum Dots by Interfacial Assembly and Ligand Crosslinking
Licensed Content Author	H. Skaff,Y. Lin,R. Tangirala,K. Breitenkamp,A. Böker,T. P. Russell,T. Emrick
Licensed Content Date	Aug 29, 2005
Licensed Content Pages	5
Type of use	Dissertation/Thesis
Requestor type	University/Academic
Format	Print and electronic
Portion	Figure/table
Number of figures/tables	1
Original Wiley figure/table number(s)	Figure 1
Will you be translating?	No
Title of your thesis / dissertation	FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES
Expected completion date	Aug 2016
Expected size (number of pages)	45
Requestor Location	Boğaziçi University Istanbul
	Istanbul, other 34342 Turkey Attn: Busra Cengiz
Publisher Tax ID	EU826007151
Billing Type	Invoice
Billing Address	Boğaziçi University Istanbul
	Istanbul, Turkey 34342 Attn: Busra Cengiz
Total	0.00 USD
Terms and Conditions	

TERMS AND CONDITIONS

This copyrighted material is owned by or exclusively licensed to John Wiley & Sons, Inc. or

Rightslink® by Copyright Clearance Center



PERMISSION/LICENSE IS GRANTED FOR YOUR ORDER AT NO CHARGE

This type of permission/license, instead of the standard Terms & Conditions, is sent to you because no fee is being charged for your order. Please note the following:

- Permission is granted for your request in both print and electronic formats, and translations.
- If figures and/or tables were requested, they may be adapted or used in part.
- Please print this page for your records and send a copy of it to your publisher/graduate school.
- Appropriate credit for the requested material should be given as follows: "Reprinted (adapted) with permission from (COMPLETE REFERENCE CITATION). Copyright (YEAR) American Chemical Society." Insert appropriate information in place of the capitalized words.
- One-time permission is granted only for the use specified in your request. No additional uses are granted (such as derivative works or other editions). For any other uses, please submit a new request.

If credit is given to another source for the material you requested, permission must be obtained from that source.



Copyright © 2016 <u>Copyright Clearance Center, Inc.</u> All Rights Reserved. <u>Privacy statement</u>. <u>Terms and Conditions</u>. Comments? We would like to hear from you. E-mail us at <u>customercare@copyright.com</u>

RightsLink Printable License

JOHN WILEY AND SONS LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Aug 07, 2016

This Agreement between Boğaziçi University -- Busra Cengiz ("You") and John Wiley and Sons ("John Wiley and Sons") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by John Wiley and Sons and Copyright Clearance Center.

License Number	3923660913089
License date	Aug 07, 2016
Licensed Content Publisher	John Wiley and Sons
Licensed Content Publication	Small
Licensed Content Title	Stable Magnetic Colloidosomes via Click-Mediated Crosslinking of Nanoparticles at Water-Oil Interfaces
Licensed Content Author	Bappaditya Samanta,Debabrata Patra,Chandramouleeswaran Subramani,Yuval Ofir,Gulen Yesilbag,Amitav Sanyal,Vincent M. Rotello
Licensed Content Date	Feb 18, 2009
Licensed Content Pages	4
Type of use	Book/Textbook
Requestor type	University/Academic
Is the reuse sponsored by or associated with a pharmaceutical or medical products company?	no
Format	Print and electronic
Portion	Figure/table
Number of figures/tables	1
Original Wiley figure/table number(s)	Figure 1
Will you be translating?	No
Circulation	1
Title of new book	FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES
Publisher of new book	Boğaziçi University
Author of new book	Busra Cengiz
Expected publication date of new book	Aug 2016
Estimated size of new book (pages)	45
Requestor Location	Boğaziçi University Istanbul
	Istanbul, other 34342 Turkey Attn: Busra Cengiz
Publisher Tax ID	EU826007151
Billing Type	Invoice

https://s100.copyright.com/AppDispatchServlet

Figure A.14. Copyright License of [39]

RightsLink Printable License

ELSEVIER LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Aug 07, 2016

This Agreement between Boğaziçi University -- Busra Cengiz ("You") and Elsevier ("Elsevier") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by Elsevier and Copyright Clearance Center.

License Number	3923661023978
License date	Aug 07, 2016
Licensed Content Publisher	Elsevier
Licensed Content Publication	Coordination Chemistry Reviews
Licensed Content Title	The copper(I)-catalyzed alkyne-azide cycloaddition (CuAAC) "click" reaction and its applications. An overview
Licensed Content Author	Liyuan Liang, Didier Astruc
Licensed Content Date	December 2011
Licensed Content Volume Number	255
Licensed Content Issue Number	23-24
Licensed Content Pages	13
Start Page	2933
End Page	2945
Type of Use	reuse in a thesis/dissertation
Intended publisher of new work	other
Portion	figures/tables/illustrations
Number of figures/tables/illustrations	1
Format	both print and electronic
Are you the author of this Elsevier article?	No
Will you be translating?	No
Order reference number	
Original figure numbers	scheme 3
Title of your thesis/dissertation	FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES
Expected completion date	Aug 2016
Estimated size (number of pages)	45
Elsevier VAT number	GB 494 6272 12
Requestor Location	Boğaziçi University Istanbul
	Istanbul, other 34342 Turkey Attn: Busra Cengiz
Total	0.00 USD

RightsLink Printable License

JOHN WILEY AND SONS LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Aug 07, 2016

This Agreement between Boğaziçi University -- Busra Cengiz ("You") and John Wiley and Sons ("John Wiley and Sons") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by John Wiley and Sons and Copyright Clearance Center.

License Number	3923661140440
License date	Aug 07, 2016
Licensed Content Publisher	John Wiley and Sons
Licensed Content Publication	Journal of Polymer Science Part A: Polymer Chemistry
Licensed Content Title	Reduction-cleavable hyperbranched polymers with limited intramolecular cyclization via click chemistry
Licensed Content Author	Heng Chen,Jiqiong Jia,Xiao Duan,Zhen Yang,Jie Kong
Licensed Content Date	May 28, 2015
Licensed Content Pages	7
Type of use	Dissertation/Thesis
Requestor type	University/Academic
Format	Print and electronic
Portion	Figure/table
Number of figures/tables	1
Original Wiley figure/table number(s)	Figure 7
Will you be translating?	No
Title of your thesis / dissertation	FABRICATION OF CLEAVABLE COVALENTLY CROSSLINKED COLLOIDOSOMES
Expected completion date	Aug 2016
Expected size (number of pages)	45
Requestor Location	Boğaziçi University Istanbul
	Istanbul, other 34342 Turkey Attn: Busra Cengiz
Publisher Tax ID	EU826007151
Billing Type	Invoice
Billing Address	Boğaziçi University Istanbul
	Istanbul, Turkey 34342 Attn: Busra Cengiz
Total	0.00 USD
Terms and Conditions	
	TERMS AND CONDITIONS

This copyrighted material is owned by or exclusively licensed to John Wiley & Sons, Inc. or one of its group companies (each a"Wiley Company") or handled on behalf of a society with

https://s100.copyright.com/AppDispatchServlet

07.08.2016

Figure A.16. Copyright License of [54]

1/5
07.08.2016 Copyright Clearance Center Copyright Clearance Center Note: Copyright.com supplies permissions but not the copyrighted content itself. 3 PAYMENT REVIEW CONFIRMATION **Step 3: Order Confirmation** Thank you for your order! A confirmation for your order will be sent to your account email address. If you have questions about your order, you can call us at +1.855.239.3415 Toll Free, M-F between 3:00 AM and 6:00 PM (Eastern), or write to us at info@copyright.com. This is not an invoice. If you paid by credit card, your order will be finalized and your card will be charged within 24 hours. If you choose to be invoiced, you can change or cancel your order until the invoice is generated. Confirmation Number: 11582462 Order Date: 08/07/2016 **Payment Information** Busra Cengiz Boğaziçi University bsrkaragoz@gmail.com +90 (535)2831093 Payment Method: n/a **Order Details** International journal of nanomedicine Order detail ID: 70009341 Permission Status: 🕏 Granted Order License Id: 3923661389023 Permission type: Republish or display content ISSN: 1178-2013 Type of use: Republish in a thesis/dissertation Publication Type: Journal Volume: **Requestor type** Academic institution Issue: Start page: DOVE Medical Press Publisher: Format Print Portion image/photo Number of images/photos requested 1 Title or numeric reference of the portion(s) Figure 1 Title of the article or chapter the portion is from n Editor of portion(s) n Author of portion(s) n Volume of serial or n monograph Issue, if republishing n an article from a serial https://www.copyright.com/printCoiConfirmPurchase.do?operation=defaultOperation&confirmNum=11582462&showTCCitation=TRUE

Figure A.17. Copyright License of [56]

1/6